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● (1105)

[English]
The Chair (Mr. Sean Casey (Charlottetown, Lib.)): I call this

meeting to order.

Welcome to meeting number seven of the House of Commons
Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social De‐
velopment and the Status of Persons with Disabilities.

Pursuant to the orders of reference of March 24, April 11 and
April 20, 2020, the committee is meeting for the purpose of receiv‐
ing evidence concerning matters related to the government's re‐
sponse to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Today's meeting is taking place by video conference, and the
proceedings will be made available via the House of Commons
website. The webcast will always show the person speaking rather
than the entirety of the committee.

At the end of yesterday's meeting we had an exchange where I
wrongly ruled against a point of order raised by Mr. Albas. I have
since consulted with the clerk, and I can now assure the committee
members that it will not be repeated. Every member has the right to
determine which witness answers their question. Only witnesses get
to answer questions, and it's the witness who is identified by the
member. That is not what happened yesterday, and that was through
my error. I have apologized to Ms. Kwan and Mr. Albas for that,
and I now do so publicly.

Should any technical challenges arise, for example, in relation to
the interpretation, or if you are accidentally disconnected, please
advise the chair or the clerk immediately and the technical team
will work to resolve them. Please note that we may need to suspend
during these times, as we need to ensure that all members are able
to participate fully.

Mr. Vaughan, did you have a point of order before I introduce the
witnesses?

Mr. Adam Vaughan (Spadina—Fort York, Lib.): I just want to
say that I put the chair in that position. It was my assumption that,
as it was in the previous term when parliamentary secretaries could
provide input, the same thing was allowed here. I apologize for
putting both the chair and the members of the committee in an awk‐
ward position. I apologize to Jenny Kwan, as well as to the commit‐
tee and the chair.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Vaughan.

I would now like to thank the witnesses for joining us today.

We have, from the Department of Employment and Social De‐
velopment, Chantal Maheu, deputy minister, labour; Anthony
Giles, assistant deputy minister; and Gary Robertson, assistant
deputy minister.

I understand that Ms. Maheu has some opening remarks.

You have 10 minutes. Please proceed.

● (1110)

Ms. Chantal Maheu (Deputy Minister, Labour, Department
of Employment and Social Development): Thank you, Chair and
members, for inviting us.

I won't use the 10 minutes. I just want to say a few words.

I'm the deputy minister for the labour program. I am accompa‐
nied by Tony Giles, who is the ADM responsible for policy, dispute
resolution and international affairs; and Gary Robertson, who is the
ADM responsible for compliance, operations and development.

We're here from the labour program, and as you know, we're part
of the ESDC portfolio.

[Technical difficulty—Editor]

Ms. Kate Young (London West, Lib.): I have a point of order.
I'm really having a hard time hearing Chantal. It keeps cutting out.
I'm not sure if it's just for me.

The Chair: It is for me as well, and I see some hands waving on
the screen.

Ms. Maheu, I hope I will be able to get some technical assistance
in there for you because I think we're all having trouble hearing
you.

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Thank you very much.

I will speak more slowly. If there is something, please interrupt
me again.

I was just saying that the regulated sector is limited to a few ma‐
jor industries for the Canadian economy. I'm talking about inter‐
provincial and international transportation, banking systems, tele‐
coms and, in some respects, the federal public service. It's impor‐
tant because it provides an indication of where we actually have an
impact and a role to play. For the rest of the economy, the provinces
and the territories will exercise their jurisdiction.
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The last thing I want to note is that I'm aware that my colleagues
Graham Flack, the deputy minister of ESDC; and Lori MacDonald,
who is the chief operating officer for Service Canada, were here
yesterday and the week before to answer some broader ESDC ques‐
tions related to their mandate. I'm pleased to be here today with my
colleagues to answer questions related to the labour program.
● (1115)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Ms. Maheu.

We'll now begin with rounds of questions, starting with the Con‐
servatives, and Tamara Jansen for six minutes.

Ms. Jansen.
Mrs. Tamara Jansen (Cloverdale—Langley City, CPC): I

want to start with how in the early stages of this pandemic your
government introduced support for small business owners in the
form of a 10% wage subsidy. Then, because of accountability in the
House of Commons and the work of the opposition parties and
stakeholders across Canada, your government introduced a 75%
wage subsidy.

Can you please explain the decision-making process that led
your government to posit that a 10% wage subsidy would be
enough to support small and medium-sized business enterprises?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: I'm not sure if I'm reflecting the question,
but thank you for it.

I will have to say that questions around wage subsidies don't per‐
tain to the labour program mandate. The wage subsidy program is
something that the Department of Finance worked on, in the same
way that assistance for workers was an ESDC initiative, so I'm not
privy to the decision-making process that led to the decision to in‐
crease the amount.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Okay.

Over 10 million Canadians have applied for the CERB, and to
put this into perspective, Canada's total work force is around 19
million Canadians. The unfortunate reality is that many businesses
will not be able to reopen when this is over. Many struggle to retain
all their employees.

What's the plan for the recovery of Canada's labour force after
this pandemic?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: I'm sorry because I again have to point to
my colleagues at ESDC, the Department of Finance, and Innova‐
tion, Science and Economic Development for the recovery of the
economy and the plan for reopening.

What I can say is that in our responsibility for protecting the oc‐
cupational health and safety of workers or ensuring that employers
and employees avert those risks, we are thinking about the recovery
and how to best support employers doing that. Our mandate is very
much limited in this case to occupational health and safety in the
workplace.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Then I have a question in regard to PPE. I
know there's been a tremendous shortage of PPE. It seems that the
national stockpile is fairly low and not able to help. How are we go‐
ing to ensure the safety of employees as we do open if there's no
ability to get any PPE to them?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: I will refer this question to Gary Robert‐
son, but let me say a few words on this first.

As you know, the procurement of PPE is something that has been
managed, first, for the health care system by our colleagues in the
Department [Technical difficulty—Editor] Service Canada [Techni‐
cal difficulty—Editor]. I hope I'm clear enough.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Could you repeat that? I'm sorry, I
couldn't understand.

Ms. Chantal Maheu: The first priority in the procurement of
PPE was for the [Technical difficulty—Editor] system.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I'm sorry, I still can't quite understand.

Mr. Wayne Long (Saint John—Rothesay, Lib.): Chair, on a
point of order, I don't think it's a mike thing; I think it's a connec‐
tion thing. There's clearly a poor connection there.

The Chair: I suggest that we suspend for five minutes and per‐
haps see if the IT folks can connect with Ms. Maheu to try to re‐
solve this.

I don't want to suspend unnecessarily, but if it's going to make
the meeting more productive, I do.

We're suspended, then for five minutes. Thank you for your help.

● (1120)
_____________________(Pause)_____________________

● (1125)

The Chair: I call the meeting back to order.

Mrs. Jansen is at the four-minute mark of her six minutes of
questions.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I'm hoping to get an answer in regard to
PPE. If we would like to start opening back up again, how are we
going to ensure that we have sufficient PPE, because we haven't
from the very beginning? I've been on the health committee, and it
appears that the stockpile was not stockpiled. I wonder what the
plan is to ensure that Canadians across Canada are going to have
PPE when they go back to work.

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Thank you, and I hope you can hear me
better now.
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I'll turn to my colleague Gary Robertson in a second, but what I'll
say more generally is that on the demand for PPE, the priority has
been assigned to health care workers. The public health agencies
are working with their provincial and territorial counterparts to
identify the needs in the health care system and working with Pro‐
curement Canada to procure for that group. We're very much aware
that other employers also need PPE, but they also have ways of
mitigating the risks so they don't necessarily need PPE, because not
every employee is exposed to the same level of risk.

Maybe what I'll do now is turn to Mr. Robertson to—
Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Actually, what you mentioned there made

me think of the seniors care home down the road from me. They
actually disallowed Fraser Health care workers from coming in, be‐
cause Fraser Health only assigned them two masks and two sets of
gloves for a month of working in the facilities.

How on earth are we going to fix a problem like that? What role
do you play in that?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Let me turn right now to Mr. Robertson to
speak about our role in PPE and overseeing that.

I'll turn to Gary now.
Mr. Gary Robertson (Assistant Deputy Minister, Labour Pro‐

gram, Compliance, Operations and Program Development Di‐
rectorate, Department of Employment and Social Develop‐
ment): Thank you.

Maybe I'll just step back a minute to give a broader context and
then answer your question very directly.

We're responsible for regulating the federal entities, and that's
roughly, in the occupational health and safety domain, 8% of the
Canadian workforce. It includes, as Chantal said in her opening re‐
marks, some of the larger employers that you'd be aware of in rail,
air, etc. It does not include some of the other activities that are
provincially regulated, like long-term care facilities or hospitals, for
example.

Having said that, within the federal domain, our occupational
health and safety approach is based on a concept called the “inter‐
nal responsibility system”. This is very key and is consistent with
the other jurisdictions' approaches as well, where no one knows the
workplace better than the folks who work in it, and that includes
both the employers, as you would expect, but also the employees—

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I'm not exactly sure how, then, you'd en‐
sure that those workers who are going into a care facility, where we
know 80% of the deaths are happening, would have sufficient PPE.
What role could you play perhaps in the future?

The Chair: Mrs. Jansen, that's your time.

Over to Mr. Turnbull for six minutes, please.
Mr. Ryan Turnbull (Whitby, Lib.): Thank you very much, Mr.

Chair, and thanks to the officials for joining in today. I really appre‐
ciated the opening remarks, and I am sure you are all working as
hard as the rest of us to deal with the many concerns that are out
there.

I know of the importance of workplace safety and health at this
time. I think there are many federally regulated workplaces that the

labour program is responsible for, in normal circumstances, ensur‐
ing that Canadian workers' rights are protected through a safe work
environment. I know these are not normal times at all. This is a
unique moment in history, and one we've never experienced before.

Can you clarify what the labour program has done for us to ad‐
dress the concerns that have arisen from the COVID-19 pandemic?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: I'll say a few things to give a context.

In late 2019 and early 2020, we started hearing of cases in China
of COVID-19. We were alerted that something might be going on,
and we went back to our plans for different epidemics. As you
know, we learned from SARS and H1N1 earlier, and so as the risk
seemed to grow, and the risk of a pandemic seemed to grow, we
started taking steps to prepare for what it could mean for the labour
program and what it could mean for the federally regulated indus‐
tries.

I will turn it over again to Gary to go over what we did at that
point.

● (1130)

Mr. Gary Robertson: What I would like to share with the com‐
mittee is that, while our operational posture should pivot, our pro‐
cedures remain the same, because we have a very good approach to
dealing with all types of risk, including biological risks. Some of
the operational posture changes that we made, including suspend‐
ing in-person proactive activities, do not suggest that we don't do
proactive work, but we ourselves could be a biological risk. We're a
vector for an organization, so our interest was in restricting move‐
ment so that we didn't cause problems for the organizations we
were inspecting.

We also, in early March, suspended without special reasons visits
to vulnerable communities, including indigenous communities, be‐
cause we were similarly concerned that we could spread
COVID-19 through our interactions with those communities. Hav‐
ing said that, we have focused very significant effort on our pos‐
ture, specifically as it relates to the complaints and, as you would
expect, refusal-to-work complaints.

We work very closely with our colleagues at Transport Canada
and the Canada Energy Regulator because they have occupational
health and safety responsibilities as well. For Transport Canada, it's
for on-board activities in the marine, the aviation and the rail sec‐
tors; and for CER, as you would expect, they relate to pipelines. We
also then, obviously, worked with stakeholders to make sure that
they were reminded of their responsibilities around a hazard pre‐
vention program and updating those plans. I think that, with some
of the good work that was done, more folks were better prepared
than they otherwise would have been.



4 HUMA-07 May 1, 2020

Mr. Ryan Turnbull: That's great.

I'll ask some follow-up questions about federal sector employers.
Just how well are they adapting their response to the health and
safety concerns of their workers? Do you think that appropriate
measures are being put in place? Can you give me an overview of
that?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: I think that, like every enterprise, at the
beginning people were not totally sure what to do, but what we've
found is that our employers have stepped up really quickly to ad‐
dress the risk of COVID-19. As you can imagine, the federally reg‐
ulated sector involves international transportation. It was one of the
vectors of the crisis, so airlines and the ports were some of the
places where people started worrying about this the soonest and
started taking action. At that time, some of the guidance was still
evolving, so we really have seen them step up.

What we see too is that the employees themselves and their
unions have raised concerns, and we've seen a lot of very construc‐
tive discussion where employees and employers get together and
say, “We're not sure what to do in this case; we used to do it that
way. I'm very close to my co-worker. Are there different ways of
doing it?”

We've seen everyone trying to find solutions that are very practi‐
cal because each workplace will be different in terms of what it is
doing. People have stepped up; people have adapted. We see, in
some cases, that teleworking has also been a way of reducing risks.

In a way, the federally regulated sector is one of those that, be‐
cause it's so critical, has maintained operations throughout the cri‐
sis, unlike others, so they will be impacted by some of the reopen‐
ing, but they have maintained most of their operations.

I don't know, Gary, if you want to add to this.
Mr. Gary Robertson: Yes, I would just add one thing that I

think committee members would be reassured by.

In the labour program, we enjoy a tripartite approach to manag‐
ing issues. That means that, on any given issue, we involve all
stakeholders, government stakeholders as well as both employer
and employee reps, so folks are generally better informed than they
otherwise might be, and folks are better positioned then to identify
the risks and to mitigate them. That relationship has been preserved
from the junior analyst level right up to meetings that the minister
has had with stakeholders. We're monitoring the situation and, as
the deputy has indicated, there has been an awful lot of work done
to make sure that things are being managed as safely as possible.

The Chair: Thank you.

[Translation]

Over to Ms. Chabot.

You have six minutes.
● (1135)

Ms. Louise Chabot (Thérèse-De Blainville, BQ): Thank you,
Mr. Chair.

I thank the witnesses for their presentations.

Today is International Workers' Day, and we are hearing from
Department of Employment and Social Development officials. This
provides an opportunity to acknowledge that we understand every‐
thing that had to be done and that is yet to do in response to this
unprecedented crisis. We must never forget that 8 million Canadian
workers have found themselves in a very difficult situation. I do not
think you have forgotten, but I still wanted to mention it.

You touched on the topics of health and safety, which are federal
jurisdictions, as is the topic of psychological health in the work‐
place. Here, in Quebec, the economic recovery will happen slowly.
The Commission des normes, de l'équité, de la santé et de la sécu‐
rité du travail has produced some guides and is providing support
for businesses. We saw what happened at health care facilities.

My question is one that you, or the Minister of Employment and
Social Development, get often. Service Canada has completely shut
down its offices, and many people have been critical of that. There
are federal employees, and people need services. Now that there are
clear health and safety rules, can we hope to see the offices open
back up in the short term, with the necessary workplace health and
safety measures in place?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Thank you very much for your question.
I'll answer it in two parts.

First, Lori MacDonald, the chief operating officer for Service
Canada is responsible for the management of Service Canada of‐
fices.

I will, however, answer the question by talking about the re‐
sources available to businesses. We are in the midst of a crisis that
has an impact on health and safety. Although our operations are
now virtual, we have maintained a 24/7 phone line. We are in con‐
tact virtually with the businesses that need our services, and we are
able to meet demand—

[English]

Mr. Todd Doherty (Cariboo—Prince George, CPC): Mr.
Chair, I have a point of order. We had this same issue in our COVI
meeting. The translation and the original audio are both going at the
same time. Is it possible to bring the volume of the original audio
down and the interpretation up a bit?

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Doherty.

Madame Maheu, it's possible the problem is that when you are
switching languages you aren't switching the toggle to indicate that.
It's something we have encountered in the past.

Is that a reasonable guess?

[Translation]

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Is this better? I chose the French stream.

[English]

The Chair: Is that working for everyone?
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Mr. Han Dong (Don Valley North, Lib.): On a point of order,
Chair, I don't get the English interpretation. I checked my language
bar and it is switched to English. I don't know if it's just me. Is the
rest of the committee hearing the English interpretation fine?

The Chair: It could be because you're not using a headset, but
I'm not sure about that.

Can we hear from the IT folks as to what the nature of that might
be, or is that the interpretation department?
● (1140)

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I have a point of order as well. I noticed
especially on my time, although it's going to happen here again,
that all these technical difficulties make it quite ineffective to ask
questions.

I was given exactly six minutes, but most of that time was spent
repeating things, dealing with challenges of connectivity and so
forth. I think it's really important, if we want to take this seriously,
to ensure that people get six minutes of productive time. That's
what I'm hoping you can do somehow, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Jansen. In fact, you got seven min‐
utes, not including the interruptions, to make up for what happened
to you. I'm trying to exercise my discretion to achieve the precise
goal you've mentioned.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Just to reiterate, it was very unproductive
time when most of it was spent with a lot of connectivity issues. It
is a challenge. I get that we're trying to work with the technology
that we have at hand, but it would be great to have a better discus‐
sion that actually gets something done.

The Chair: Thank you.
[Translation]

Ms. Chabot on a point of order.
Ms. Louise Chabot: Mr. Chair, I had been recognized. I was

waiting for answers and started to get some, and then there was a
point of order. I want to make sure that I'll have a chance to finish
my speaking time, which should be six minutes.

The Chair: Yes, you will.
[English]

Mr. Dong, you're back in business.
Mr. Han Dong: No, Mr. Chair, I'm still not getting the transla‐

tion. I got a little bit and then it got cut off. If it continues to be
problem, I'll raise my hand again.
[Translation]

The Chair: Okay.

Ms. Chabot, you have three minutes.
Ms. Louise Chabot: I would now like to talk about a particular

problem facing thousands of workers regarding pension funds
[technical difficulties]. As reported in the media, they’re affected by
the current crisis, and this issue comes on top of other difficulties.

Can you assure us that you're working to ensure that workers
[technical difficulties]/

[English]

Mr. Adam Vaughan: On a point of order, as nice as it is to see
each other's faces, it seems that the problem is the computer line
that's connecting. We wouldn't be able to see the official's face, but
maybe a land line might provide a more stable audio feed and help
the meeting move faster.

Mr. Todd Doherty: The other thing I would recommend is that
for anybody who is online, turn off all the Wi-Fi on your additional
devices so that it's not drawing down the bandwidth around you.

The Chair: Perhaps we could bring in the IT ambassador on this
point.

A voice: Mr. Doherty does have a very good point about bring‐
ing down any use of the bandwidth if you're on a wireless device.
We've suggested at all times that a wired connection will always be
better—from the computer to the Internet, as well as from the head‐
set to the computer. Another thing that will bring down the band‐
width consumption is turning off your video; that way, your entire
signal is going to the audio only.

The Chair: That's some advice for everyone to try keep this
moving.

● (1145)

[Translation]

Ms. Chabot, you still have three minutes.

Ms. Louise Chabot: I was asking a question about the pension
funds and pension plans of workers across the country and the eco‐
nomic crisis we will find ourselves in.

Do you plan on protecting workers' pension plans? I hope so. If
so, how?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Thank you for your question.

The Labour Program is not responsible for pension plans. They
fall under the jurisdiction of the provinces, and federal plans are the
responsibility of the Department of Finance. Sometimes, in the case
of bankruptcy, the Department of Innovation, Science and Econom‐
ic Development will be responsible.

I'm sorry, but that does not fall under our mandate.

Ms. Louise Chabot: It falls under your mandate in the event of
bankruptcy, does it not?

Ms. Chantal Maheu: In the event of bankruptcy, the Labour
Program compensates employees who did not receive the wages or
severance pay owed. We administer this program, but it does not
protect pension funds. It protects workers.

Mr. Robertson would be able to give you more information on
that program if you'd like.

Ms. Louise Chabot: In the event of bankruptcy, pension funds
must be the priority before a company shuts down. A bill to that ef‐
fect has been introduced. Pension funds always end up coming last,
and workers may end up with nothing. In light of what is going on
now, this is urgent.
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Are you working on these issues?
Ms. Chantal Maheu: The Department of Employment and So‐

cial Development is not responsible for protecting pension funds. If
pension funds are in need of protections, this would be done by oth‐
er departments.

Ms. Louise Chabot: I respect your answer, Ms. Maheu, but we
cannot work in a vacuum on these issues because they affect work‐
ers. There may be other departments looking into this issue, but the
Department of Employment and Social Development should be re‐
sponsible for ensuring that workers are protected. That cannot be
compartmentalized.

Ms. Chantal Maheu: I understand. That's why I'll try to redirect
the discussion to the program that we administer, which provides fi‐
nancial support to employees who did not receive their wages or
their severance pay after a business declares bankruptcy.

If you want more information on that, Mr. Robertson would be
happy to help.

Mr. Gary Robertson: As Ms. Maheu said, we are not responsi‐
ble for what happens after the period of employment. Our mandate
is limited to the period of employment.

A number of other departments have responsibilities in this are‐
na. Employment and Social Development Canada is responsible for
CPP, and other departments, such as the Department of Finance, are
responsible for other pensions. Some organizations do offer an ad‐
ditional pension, but that's not part of our responsibilities.

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Chabot and Mr. Robertson.
[English]

Next we have the NDP for six minutes.

Ms. Kwan.
Ms. Jenny Kwan (Vancouver East, NDP): Thank you very

much, Mr. Chair.

I want to first raise this point. When the officials say that it is the
employer who knows best in terms of workplace safety, I would ar‐
gue that it is the employees who know best, because they are the
people who are going to be put at risk in this situation.

From that perspective, when people ask for personal protective
equipment, I think they should be provided that equipment.

As a case in point, I received an email from a worker in Quebec.
The worker works in a different sector, and because Quebec has a
mandatory redeployment policy, all these workers are being rede‐
ployed to another area, which has been deemed mandatory. They
are not trained and are ill-equipped.

People are very stressed in that situation. They feel that if they
do not abide by that mandatory redeployment requirement, they
will lose their jobs; they will be fired.

The email I received is very lengthy. It is from someone who is
in that situation right now. The individual also further explained by
way of copies of emails that have been exchanged between the
worker and the employer, and on the issue around personal protec‐
tive equipment, and so on, not being available, the response was ba‐
sically saying, “Good luck; this is what you have to do.”

I'd like to get a response from the officials on that. How do peo‐
ple deal with those kinds of situations? If they're put in an environ‐
ment that they feel is not safe, they're ill-equipped to do that work
and they are forced to quit because they are made to do it other‐
wise, what will happen to them?

If you voluntarily leave your job, you would not qualify for
CERB or for government assistance.

● (1150)

Ms. Chantal Maheu: Thank you very much for the question. It
raises a lot of very important issues.

The first one I'll tackle is regarding who knows best. I will agree
with you, partly, that the employer and the employees together
know best. What I will say is that the employer has more tools to
address the issue, but the employees or employee representatives
have key roles in identifying the risks and defining the solutions. A
fundamental aspect of occupational health and safety is that both
sides have to work together to find solutions.

I do want to come back to the PPE, and I'll turn to Gary again,
but I want to say something. In a workplace, people have to work
through the risks and identify how to mitigate the risks. It may be
that in some cases people do need PPE and that PPE is required, but
there are often other measures that are also essential to have in
place. We know a lot about social distancing, and we see these
plexiglass barriers that protect, so depending on the workplace, it's
a combination of changing the work process, some equipment and
potentially some PPE. All of that leads to a solution.

The final thing we should address to answer your question is the
fear of reprisal, and the fact that people may feel that they could
lose their job or that they have to work in dangerous situations.
There are provisions in the code to prevent that.

I'll turn to Gary to give more details. Our answer will pertain to
the federally regulated sector—that's our scope—but most
provinces have very similar legislation.

Gary.

Mr. Gary Robertson: Thank you.

I'd like to reinforce that the internal responsibility system that
our code is based on requires the involvement both of the employ‐
ers and the employees. The objective is for them to collaboratively
identify all the risks—in this case, the biological risks—to elimi‐
nate the risk if it's possible to do so, and if it's not, to minimize the
risk to the degree possible.
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To Chantal's point on PPE, and this may go to an earlier question
received in the committee, certainly if PPE is a requirement to help
minimize the risk, which it may or may not be, the employer is to
provide it, and the employees are to receive training and in many
cases fit testing, to make sure that it works for them in their circum‐
stances.

In the event that it is required and is not provided, employees
have every right in the federal jurisdiction to refuse to work, to try
to resolve it internally within their organization, and if it's not pos‐
sible to do so, to escalate the concern to us, and we would investi‐
gate.

I hope that's helpful.
Ms. Jenny Kwan: Thank you. I will endeavour to pass that in‐

formation on to the individual, and perhaps they can be directly in
contact with your ministry to resolve the situation.

It sounds to me to be quite a serious situation, and it's not just
one worker; it's a group of workers. As well, in their situation, their
collective agreement has been suspended, so that means their pro‐
tection per the collective agreement would not apply. This is very
concerning on many levels, and I hope this can be resolved.

I also want to emphasize the importance of this and perhaps this
could be passed on to the other departments. I think it's really im‐
portant for people to have the assurance that if they feel they have
to voluntarily leave their work for these reasons, they would qualify
for CERB.

On a different note—and I wonder whether or not this is the right
place to bring the concern—I have received yet another email from
another constituent, and in that situation, the individual is being
asked to collude with the employer to misrepresent the situation for
the purpose—
● (1155)

The Chair: Ms. Kwan, I'm sorry. That's your time. I hope you'll
get a chance to pose that question directly to the minister in the
next round.

Folks, we are ready now for Minister Tassi. We'd like to do a mi‐
crophone check. I would like to suspend, and then we'll bring the
minister back and restart the questions.

We'll suspend for a few minutes.
● (1155)

_____________________(Pause)_____________________

● (1155)

The Chair: We are now back in session.

We are pleased to welcome the Honourable Filomena Tassi, Min‐
ister of Labour.

Minister, you have 10 minutes for your opening remarks.
Hon. Filomena Tassi (Minister of Labour): Mr. Chair, mem‐

bers of the committee, it's a pleasure to be with you today virtually
to talk about an update on the measures taken by the government to
address the COVID-19 pandemic as they pertain to my portfolio.

I'd like to highlight that today is International Workers' Day. To‐
day, we recognize the millions of workers who go to work every
day, and we're reminded of their health and safety at work and how
important their health and safety is. This is true now more than ever
in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic.

I'd like to thank the committee for its study on the government's
response to the COVID-19 pandemic. Your work is essential to our
democratic process. I know the value of the work that you do. In
fact, HUMA was the committee that I sat on.

● (1200)

[Translation]

I'll start by summarizing the support measures the government
has taken for workers, and in particular essential workers. Some ex‐
ceptional, but necessary, measures have been taken to protect and
support Canadian businesses and workers during this crisis.

[English]

Businesses across Canada have had to dramatically alter or shut
down their operations in an effort to help flatten the curve, and this
has had an enormous impact on employers and workers alike. To
help Canadian workers impacted by COVID-19 put food on the ta‐
ble and keep a roof over their heads, the government introduced the
Canada emergency response benefit. I am aware of the fact that my
colleague, the Honourable Carla Qualtrough, Minister of Employ‐
ment, Workforce Development and Disability Inclusion, has al‐
ready appeared in front of the committee to discuss this benefit.

To ensure that workers can take time off work to deal with situa‐
tions related to COVID-19, such as school closures and self-quar‐
antine, we've also created a new leave under the Canada Labour
Code, and we are waiving the medical certificate requirements to
make it easier for federally regulated workers to access existing
leave benefits. While the new leave is unpaid, workers taking it
may be eligible to access the Canada emergency response benefit.

My colleague, the Honourable Bill Morneau, Minister of Fi‐
nance, has been leading the work being done to provide extra in‐
come support to our essential workers during this very critical time,
if they're earning less than $2,500 a month. These are people on the
front line in hospitals and nursing homes, those ensuring the in‐
tegrity of the food supply, or those providing essential retail ser‐
vices to Canadians. They all play a vital role in providing essential
services to Canadians. Their work is essential to our country's well-
being, and on behalf of all Canadians, I'd like to thank them for the
very important work they do.

Now, I'd like to say a few words about what we've done with
leaders in government, labour and industry regarding the support
for workers and employers during the COVID-19 crisis.

[Translation]

I am in constant contact with labour and employer organizations
in all sectors so that the government can be abreast of concerns on
the front lines.
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[English]

I led a conference of the federal, provincial and territorial labour
ministers to coordinate efforts across government to make sure that
workplaces for essential workers remain safe during the COVID-19
crisis. We also recently met via teleconference with employers and
representatives from labour to discuss the steps we've taken so far
to ensure that workplaces are safe, workers are protected and busi‐
nesses and the Canadian economy are as strong as they can be. This
meeting resulted in a joint statement underlining the need for col‐
laboration on the part of labour, industry and government to make
sure that workplaces remain safe for Canadians, for Canada's essen‐
tial workers.

We agreed that the situation continues to evolve, and we must re‐
main flexible and adaptable in how we respond. Above all, we must
continue to work together. Working together will yield better results
because we can share common goals to protect the health, safety
and well-being of Canadian workers. We are also collaborating so
that Canadian businesses are able to come back and ensure the
economy can recover by getting people back to work safely after
the crisis ends. We're going to continue to work together to achieve
these goals today and down the road.
[Translation]

I'd now like to talk about the measures the government is taking
to protect the health and safety of all Canadians. Pursuant to the
Canada Labour Code, employers have a duty to protect the health
and safety of their employees in the workplace.
[English]

Working with employees and health and safety committees, em‐
ployers are required to update and create their own hazard preven‐
tion programs, including measures to ensure employees are not ex‐
posed to conditions that would be harmful to their health and safety
while working.

We know that exposure to COVID-19 is a new phenomenon. We
also know that we must take this matter very seriously. We encour‐
age employers to seek guidance from appropriate authorities, in‐
cluding the Public Health Agency of Canada and the World Health
Organization, for information on preventative measures that should
be taken.

The Canadian Centre for Occupational Health and Safety, under
the direction of its CEO Anne Tennier, has been doing excellent
work in response to the COVID-19 crisis. They have very rapidly
developed a series of pandemic guidance tip sheets and made them
available for free on their website. These pandemic tip sheets offer
guidance and good practices for specific occupations, industries
and services for both employees and employers. The CCOHS has
also provided an online space called Pandemic Info Share. This en‐
ables businesses and organizations to share their pandemic-related
good practices and resources.

We know that employers are following guidance and measures
from the appropriate authorities, including the Public Health Agen‐
cy of Canada, to make sure their employees are safe during this
critical time. We also know that most employers are doing their
best to accommodate reasonable requests from employees who are
grappling with the wide-ranging disruptions caused by COVID-19,

and I want to thank them for their efforts. For example, there are
many workers who have to stay at home to care for their children
who are out of school. In some cases they are able to complete
some or all of their work from home.

That being said, I know there are many employees who are ner‐
vous every day about heading back to work or restarting work. That
is why we've reached out to employers and their representatives to
remind them of the employers' responsibility under the code. If
there is a risk of exposure to COVID-19, employers have an obliga‐
tion to identify and assess the risk and implement proper controls
through their hazard prevention programs. Employees subject to
part II of the code have the right to refuse work if they have a rea‐
sonable basis to believe their duties present a danger to health and
safety. Every workplace and every situation is unique and when a
refusal to work cannot be resolved internally, the labour program
will investigate.

We are committed to supporting and protecting workers and
businesses. As I mentioned, the government has taken a number of
unprecedented but necessary steps to support Canadian workers and
businesses during this COVID-19 outbreak.

As we continue to monitor the ongoing and continuously evolv‐
ing situation, we will remain open to exploring additional measures
that could further help workers during this time. That means contin‐
uing to work with leaders from labour and industry and with other
stakeholders to ensure that what we have in place right now is
working and, of course, is corrected if need be. We are committed
to ensuring that workers and businesses have the protections and
support they need, while keeping essential goods and services flow‐
ing to Canadians.

With that, Mr. Chair, I conclude my preliminary remarks. Thank
you very much for your attention.

● (1205)

The Chair: Thank you, Minister.

We'll now begin our questions, starting with the Conservatives.

Mr. Doherty, please, for six minutes.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Thanks, Mr. Chair, and thanks to the minis‐
ter.

Minister, it's been fairly frustrating. I'm not sure if you've been
on this call for the last two hours, but it's been fairly frustrating that
your own employees on your own team have had incredible chal‐
lenges with connectivity. I would ask that perhaps your office pay
some attention to this to ensure your own employees have the tools
to provide these updates and provide all parliamentarians with the
appropriate information. I can see the frustration on your employ‐
ees' faces.
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Minister, are you aware of the letter written by CUPE to you and
Minister Garneau on April 6, 2020, yes or no?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: MP Doherty, first, with respect to the
workers, everybody is working very hard in this very challenging
time—

Mr. Todd Doherty: I understand that.
Hon. Filomena Tassi: —and they are going above and beyond. I

think what has been accomplished has been excellent, but I will
take your note with respect to the importance of ensuring that we
have the systems in place to have these meetings.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Right. Yes or no, are you aware of the let‐
ter?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: I believe I am aware of the correspon‐
dence that was written. Let me say that we are getting correspon‐
dence on a regular basis, and my team is—

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, it's not out of a lack of respect, but
my time is very short. Are you aware of the substance and the con‐
tents of that letter, yes or no?
● (1210)

Hon. Filomena Tassi: We're getting correspondence every day.
Volumes of correspondence are coming in. I'm not specifically sure
with respect to which letter. We've received a number of letters—

Mr. Todd Doherty: The letter came from CUPE. It asked you to
step in, do your job and provide flight attendants with PPE so that
they could do their jobs safely. Does that remind you now about the
contents of the letter?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: There are different letters. I will say that
most of the letters that we have received in my portfolio relate
specifically to the PPE, yes.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Did you respond to that letter from CUPE?
Hon. Filomena Tassi: That is in process. We are now working

through responding to the various pieces of correspondence that we
have received. My team is working very hard to respond to the vol‐
umes of correspondence that are coming in.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, since March 15, over 300 flights in
Canada have had confirmed cases of COVID, resulting in at least
60 confirmed cases with our flight attendants. On March 11, the
government asked airlines and airports to become the front line of
the COVID battle, asking our airport employees as well as our air‐
line employees to be the front line of defence. Did your office at
any time provide any training or PPE to any of those organizations?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: What I would say in response to that is
that our government is very much aware of the PPE that is needed.
We are working very hard with procurement in order to secure as
much PPE as we possibly can.

Mr. Todd Doherty: So that would be a no.
Hon. Filomena Tassi: In regard to working with the various sec‐

tors, I'm working with Minister Garneau on this particular file. I
want to add that we are working collaboratively with each of the
sectors—

Mr. Todd Doherty: Okay, I get that, Minister.
Hon. Filomena Tassi: —in order that the materials be provided.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, I'm going to be very blunt and
very clear.

Your mandate letter states that you will work with and “require
federally regulated employers to take preventative steps to address
workplace stress and injury”. Would you not say that we're in some
unprecedented times and that every measure should be taken to pro‐
vide employees, when they raise an issue, and employers, when
they raise an issue—

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Absolutely, MP Doherty, and I know that
Minister Garneau has been working closely with the airline sector.

The other issue that I would raise—

Mr. Todd Doherty: But this is your issue.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: No, actually, he's the lead minister with
respect to transport. He has in fact implemented a number of mea‐
sures to help keep those workers safe, such as the recent guideline
with respect to ensuring that those who are travelling by air wear
masks.

The other issue I would raise is that in the Canada Labour
Code—

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, do you take responsibility for any
of our flight attendants and our flight crews that have become sick?
They've asked for help, and you've failed to provide any help and
even failed to answer the letters of correspondence.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: I wouldn't agree with that.

I would say, first and foremost, we're responding to letters. Sec‐
ond, with respect to the PPE with air transit, I know that Minister
Garneau and I have been working very closely with respect to iden‐
tifying what PPE is needed.

Under the Canada Labour Code, there is a provision that any fed‐
erally regulated worker who feels that they are in a dangerous work
environment has the right to make that claim, and there have been
some claims. Processes have been put in place—

Mr. Todd Doherty: But your office has refused to answer their
concerns. You just stated earlier that you still haven't responded to
their labour organization. One of your deputy ministers said earlier
that you have a tripartite approach with the employer, the employee
reps and yourself, and you try to find solutions, but you've just stat‐
ed that you have yet to respond to an April 6 letter.

Our airline and airport staff have been on the front lines fighting
COVID since early in March, yet they still have not had any train‐
ing, and they still have not had any PPE.
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Hon. Filomena Tassi: Sorry, Todd, but I disagree with that state‐
ment.

I have been in regular engagement with union leaders, labour and
businesses, in order to come to a point where we can work collabo‐
ratively. I'm happy to say that employers know that they have the
responsibility to provide that equipment.

Mr. Todd Doherty: But you have the responsibility—
● (1215)

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Doherty. That's your time.
Mr. Todd Doherty: Mr. Chair, I just want to ask one last thing.

Minister, would you table—
The Chair: No, Mr. Doherty.
Mr. Todd Doherty: —with this committee any of the documents

to those organizations?
The Chair: Mr. Doherty, that is your time. Thank you.

Next we have Ms. Young, for six minutes.
Mr. Ryan Turnbull: Mr. Chair, I have a point of order.

An hon. member: I have a point of order as well, Mr. Chair.
The Chair: Mr. Turnbull.
Mr. Ryan Turnbull: I believe that ministers are supposed to be

allowed to answer questions when they're asked them. I found, with
all due respect to Mr. Doherty, that he kept interrupting the minister
as she was trying to answer the question that he asked. I don't think
that's how committee business should be conducted. I would ask for
you to rule on that, please.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Turnbull.

On this point of order, I can say it is a challenge for us to ensure
fairness to the witness and to the person asking the question. The
person asking the question has limited time and it's fair for them to
hold the minister to an answer, but there is a fine line between bad‐
gering and ensuring that the time is adequately used. I'm doing my
best to find that balance.

We have another point of order.

Mr. Vaughan, go ahead.
Mr. Adam Vaughan: In the first round, we're supposed to try to

figure out how to make the time for questions move equally among
all committee members, as this is a parliamentary committee, not
question period. With all of these points of order, the distribution of
questions has not been fair to parliamentarians, and I'm contribut‐
ing to it with this point of order. We all have to represent our con‐
stituencies and the organizations in our ridings, and these points of
order have effectively cut off several questions for opposition mem‐
bers. I know the Green Party, which is asking for time, will never
get time under these circumstances.

Quite often, I don't think it's a point of order that is being raised.
I think it's a filibuster tactic, quite frankly, and I find it very offen‐
sive to the privileges of members of the committee. We know we
only have two hours, and I think this is a delay tactic. It's used to
run the clock. I would like that to be considered when points of or‐

der are raised, because it's becoming quite obvious what's happen‐
ing here.

In addition, as a point of privilege, we know that interpretation is
difficult, so when people talk over each other and try to interrupt
each other, it is impossible to listen in this format and makes the
situation even worse. We have a responsibility to listen to each oth‐
er as much as we have a responsibility to talk, and I think when
talking over one another happens, the time should be taken away
from the next opposition member on the same side down the line,
because it's an offence to all of us.

Mr. Todd Doherty: I have a point of order, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Mr. Doherty, go ahead.

Mr. Todd Doherty: I will bring our colleague back to the previ‐
ous round, when the points of order were not frivolous. They were
due to connectivity issues, and members on the committee could
not hear the witnesses speak.

As to our line of questioning with the minister, the chair was ab‐
solutely correct that once the floor is ceded to a member, it is their
time. The minister and other guests should be asked to keep their
answers as succinct as possible. We know from the past that an‐
swers can be very long-winded. As I did at the outset of my ques‐
tioning, we ask that when a simple yes or no answer can be given,
please give it.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Doherty.

Ms. Young, you have the floor for six minutes.

Ms. Kate Young: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

Minister Tassi, thank you for joining us today. This is such an
important issue.

This past Tuesday was the national day of mourning for workers
who have been injured or lost their job. During this pandemic, so
many Canadians are working on the front lines. Whether they're
health care workers, grocery store clerks or truck drivers, they are
all putting themselves in harm's way so that Canadians can survive
this crisis.

Minister, protecting Canadian workers is of paramount impor‐
tance to everyone, and that's obvious today. A number of concerns
have been raised about how workers can protect themselves and
what the government should be doing to ensure their safety.

As you mentioned in your opening remarks, you are taking addi‐
tional measures as we start to reopen our economy. I would like to
hear about those additional measures. What do you think we'll have
to navigate over the next few weeks and months?

● (1220)

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Thanks, MP Young.
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I'm very happy you made reference to the day of mourning. The
Speaker began the first day, when we had our first session, with that
acknowledgement. It was really important and very good to see, as
it was for us as members of Parliament to take the time to acknowl‐
edge those who have suffered injuries or loss as a result of work‐
place situations.

With respect to protecting workers, there's no question; first and
foremost, it's really important to talk about the collaborative piece.
Collaboration on this file is extremely important. Right from the
beginning, I reached out to all my provincial and territorial part‐
ners. I had individual calls with those partners, and subsequent to
that convened an FPT meeting, where we gathered together to talk
about issues. In that meeting, I brought to the table the Canadian
Centre for Occupational Health and Safety. That was really impor‐
tant, because from across the provinces and territories there was
this issue about wanting evidence and standards or tips in order to
provide workers with what they need to keep them safe on the front
lines.

That meeting was very helpful. As a result of that, the Canadian
Centre for Occupational Health and Safety has now created sector-
specific tips. The evidence-based approach on the PPE is critical,
because we want to ensure that we're using the PPE the best way
we can. These sector-specific tips, which are based as well on the
Public Health Agency of Canada's guidelines, are giving employees
the recommended protection they need in order to carry on safely.
That was very important.

In addition to that, the Minister of Public Services and Procure‐
ment has committed $2 billion to purchase PPE so that PPE can get
to the places it needs to be distributed. We're working with the
provinces and territories on that.

In addition to this, the Minister of Innovation has started this
plan to mobilize industry launch. Here it's about companies step‐
ping up who have expertise and are able to assist in this regard. I
think this is so important. In my own riding, I have had companies
come forward who were making, for example, sports apparel and
who now want to make gowns. That's happening across the country,
which is fantastic. There have been 2,900 conversations instituted
as a result of that. With the option of trying to get Canadian prod‐
ucts, 22,000 companies have come forward and submissions have
been made with respect to getting that product available.

In addition to that, as I said in my introductory remarks, we insti‐
tuted an unpaid leave. That was about ensuring that federally regu‐
lated workers who take time off because of COVID-19 do not lose
their jobs. We also waived the medical certificate requirement,
making it easier in these very challenging times.

Those are some of the initiatives.

Ms. Kate Young: Thank you very much. That is very important.

I know that you're a vocal advocate for mental health in the
workplace. In the current climate, Canadians are facing unimagin‐
able pressure, be it personally, professionally or financially. These
stresses are going to linger long after a recovery has begun and the
new normal has begun.

What work has the government and your department undertaken,
or plan to take, in order to address the mental health concerns of
workers in all sectors?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: I'm really happy you raised this question,
because as I engage with both labour and industry, mental health is
something that comes up repeatedly. We know that workers are fac‐
ing great anxiety and pressure, and we want to be able to respond.

In terms of my own work, with 20 years as a high school chap‐
lain, I came to recognize the difference that a little bit of mental
health support can provide. It's critical that we move forward on
this and provide these extra supports. There are resources out there
that are excellent. The Mental Health Commission of Canada has a
resource that you can go online and access.

Recently, Health Canada launched a Wellness Together portal.
This is a fantastic portal. I would encourage everyone on this call to
spread the information about this portal. It's a fantastic source, go‐
ing from your being able to do a self-assessment right to the point
of your being able to speak to somebody. This is something that I
heard there was a great need for. I know the labour program is shar‐
ing this. It is a real step forward in responding to a legitimate need
that exists among our workers.

● (1225)

The Chair: Thank you, Minister, and thank you, Ms. Young.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Sorry. I didn't have the translation.

The Chair: Okay.

[Translation]

Ms. Chabot, you have six minutes.

Ms. Louise Chabot: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Minister, I thank you for the work you are doing.

I know that since you took on this role, you've made it a priority
to speak with your workplace health and safety counterparts, in‐
cluding your Quebec counterpart.

This situation is worrisome. There is a lot of talk about how
we've had to adjust and implement programs in response to the cri‐
sis that hit us all on March 13. I'd like to talk to you about the con‐
cerns of two categories of workers. There may be more, but I'd like
to discuss two categories in particular.

I'll start with the tourism industry. This industry will be hit hard
during and after the crisis. In Quebec, we're talking about
400,000 jobs. I imagine that number is much higher when you add
in the rest of Canada.

I've spoken to stakeholders in this industry, and as you know,
their revenues are earned within a short period, but their expenses
go on all year. They are worried that the recovery will be slow. The
tourism industry has some specific demands. One demand is that it
wants the government to consider expanding the 75% wage subsidy
over a longer period.
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Could workers in this seasonal industry be considered permanent
workers for an entire year?

These are issues of concern. I'd like to know how you're working
with the other departments. I know that the Minister of Labour
works with the Department of Employment and Social Develop‐
ment and, as I was told earlier, the Department of Finance.

How are you working together on these issues?
Hon. Filomena Tassi: Thank you for your question, Ms. Chabot.

[English]

Thanks also for your kind words and for the level of collabora‐
tion you have demonstrated. I know we have had a meeting and
you have been very gracious with your time in terms of providing
me with input as we move forward, and I deeply appreciate that.
This is another example of that.

I take your points with respect to tourism. You know that in my
portfolio the focus is on health and safety of workers. That said, I
work across my departments and ministries in order to ensure that,
when we recover from this, the best recovery is possible.

The measures the government has put in place have been all
about, first, protecting those who are most vulnerable, who need
help immediately, and second, trying to continue the collaborative
relationship, or the relationship that exists between employer and
employee, so that after COVID-19, when we're in the recovery
stage, those relationships can continue. That means providing sup‐
ports such as the wage subsidy, CERB and rental relief. All these
measures are about when we hit that recovery stage, to ensure that
workers and employers can continue and recover quickly, because
we want a strong recovery from this.

I want you to know that I've heard your concerns in regard to the
tourism industry. In my conversations, I've heard those concerns
and appreciate that input.
● (1230)

[Translation]
Ms. Louise Chabot: Thank you.

The topic of tourism workers comes up often. We know that they
had access to the Canada emergency response benefit, or CERB,
but these workers found themselves in a black hole with EI. They're
very worried and are wondering how they will be able to become
eligible for another period of EI.

We'd like to know whether this issue will be addressed and re‐
solved. Will they be eligible for EI benefits in the future?

I'll conclude by asking a question about pension funds, which I
asked to the officials who were with us this morning.

We know that some businesses will make it through and others
will struggle. Unfortunately, some will go bankrupt. Workers could
see their pension plans affected. La Presse had an article this morn‐
ing on this topic regarding Resolute Forest Products.

We want the federal government to make sure that if a company
goes bankrupt, the pension plans will be protected and will consid‐

ered priorities. How are you working with the Department of Fi‐
nance on this matter?

[English]

The Chair: Please provide a quick response, Minister.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Thank you for that question.

In terms of a follow-up on whether there's going to be requalifi‐
cation, I will say that this is an evolving situation. You've seen the
measures that our government has implemented. We continue to re‐
spond to the situation as it evolves in order to protect workers. We
want to, of course, give a restart to all those companies. Tourism is
a big sector. We will continue to look at the situation.

I appreciate your concern with respect to the pension funds. You
know that in my previous ministry as minister of seniors, this is
something that was very important to me. I will say that we will
continue to work across ministries in order to do the best we can to
protect seniors.

Some of the initiatives that we implemented as a government
were very important, for example, rolling back the age of eligibility
for the OAS and the GIS. That gave seniors two years of extra
funds. There was also the $100 million for the new horizons for se‐
niors program. These are all programs that support seniors.

I hear very clearly what you are saying, and I want to let you
know that we absolutely want to protect seniors.

The Chair: Thank you, Minister.

Next, we have the New Democrats.

Mr. Duvall, you have six minutes.

Mr. Scott Duvall (Hamilton Mountain, NDP): Thank you very
much, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Minister. I appreciate your being here, and I hope
that you and your family are safe.

One of the issues you mentioned that I want to touch on is the
Canada emergency wage subsidy. Some employers want to apply
and have gone to their workforces, but they're threatening the
unions that if they do not allow them to open up their contracts,
abusing their seniority rights and work schedules, then they will not
apply.

Are you aware of this, and is this one of the criteria that is being
allowed, or is any action being taken?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Scott, thanks for your good wishes at the
beginning. I should say, “MP Duvall”. In Hamilton, we have a rela‐
tionship here.
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I'm not fully understanding your question. Are you saying that
they're applying for CERB but are not getting CERB, or are you
talking about the subagreements?
● (1235)

Mr. Scott Duvall: I'm referring to the wage supplement.

Companies are saying that they want to apply, but the condition
for the unions is, “If you don't allow us to open up your basic
agreement, we will not apply.” Are you aware of that?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: No, that matter has not been brought to
my attention. Having said that, it may have been brought to the at‐
tention of the finance or the employment minister. For me, as you
know, the focus is health and safety. With respect to the Minister of
Employment, it's CERB, and with respect to the wage subsidy, it
would be finance and business.

Mr. Scott Duvall: I'm just bringing that to your attention, Minis‐
ter.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Very good. I'll follow up with you on that.
Mr. Scott Duvall: Yes, because it is a labour problem. Collective

agreements should be abided by.

The next one I want to touch on is what our last speaker from the
Bloc touched on.

Many financial advisers have given out warnings and have said
that after this recovery stage, if we ever get out of it, many compa‐
nies will go bankrupt. In the media, we've already had some finan‐
cial advisers warning people and companies that the easiest way to
stay afloat is to file for bankruptcy.

Knowing that there could be a spike in all these bankruptcies
coming forward to get out of that debt, are we taking any action to
protect workers? As the legislation is written, these would leave
workers behind, not only on pensions but also on severance pay‐
ments, termination payments and vacation pay. Most of the people
who are on EI now will have had it run out.

If these companies do go bankrupt and they claim bankruptcy—
we know this is going to happen—what are we doing to support the
workers? Are we looking to change the legislation on bankruptcy
protection and put workers first?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Thanks, MP Duvall, for that important
question.

I would say this is a situation that is evolving continuously. What
we have done as a government is we've put in place targeted mea‐
sures. For example, CERB was for those individuals and families
who went from a paycheque to nothing; they needed to put food on
the table and they needed to pay rent, so that's what we have done.

As we move through the process, in terms of protecting, we are
continuously looking at anyone who falls through the cracks, at
those individuals who need more assistance.

On the point you're raising, I would say that the measures we
have implemented have been very specific, with the intention of
trying to help companies survive this, so that when recovery comes,
they can recover. That's why we have the implementation of the
wage subsidy. We want companies to get through this. The federal
government is providing 75% of wages to employees. The reason

we're doing this is that we want that company to get through this
difficult time.

The other measures we've taken are with respect to rental sup‐
ports, liquidity and loans for small businesses. They can borrow up
to $40,000 and have 25% of that—$10,000—forgiven. All of these
initiatives are about tackling the very thing you're talking about,
which is trying to keep businesses going so that those workers will
have work and so those people who have dedicated so much of
their effort to creating a business are going to be supported in the
recovery stage to get that business to come back.

Mr. Scott Duvall: Minister, what I'm saying, though, is that we
know there's going to be a spike for business. Does the government
have any plans to start protecting workers and not so much the
businesses to keep them afloat? If the government is not keeping
them afloat and they can't be afloat, what is the government doing
to protect the workers from going into a second stage of harmful
hurt? This is very serious. Will you advocate for putting workers on
top in a bankruptcy protection?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Scott, I know this is something you have
advocated for a long time. You and I have had many conversations
about this. I appreciate those conversations.

This is what I would say. You and I are on the same page in
terms of protecting the worker. We want to ensure, at the end of the
day, that workers who have committed years of service are protect‐
ed. Having said that, with respect to the superpriority, which is
something you've advocated for, I have concerns about that particu‐
lar approach.

However, there has been a commitment that I have made to you
that we are going to continue to work on this. In fact, in the last
budget, there was money set aside so we could continue to work on
this. This is in addition to this pandemic that we've hit now, and I
look forward to continuing to work with you on this matter. It's not
specifically my portfolio, but as you know, it's a matter that's very
important to me.

● (1240)

The Chair: Thank you, Minister, and thank you, Mr. Duvall.

Next we have the second round, with Ms. Jansen for five min‐
utes, please.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Thank you, Ms. Tassi. I appreciate your
being here. I have a question in regard to seniors homes and health
care workers.

Reports have shown that around 79% of deaths from COVID-19
have been in seniors homes for those living in long-term care facili‐
ties. Here in B.C., health care workers regularly move between fa‐
cilities. Just down the road from me is a senior care facility that felt
compelled to ban those health care workers who were being sent to
their location, in part because the local health authority had as‐
signed only two face masks and two sets of gloves for the month.
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Clearly, this sort of PPE rationing is dangerous not only for pa‐
tients, but also for care workers. Do you feel that this rationing of
PPE for caregivers is an acceptable practice, yes or no?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: As you can appreciate, long-term care fa‐
cilities and how they are managed is a provincial jurisdiction.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I'm talking about the PPE, sorry.
Hon. Filomena Tassi: Yes. The federal government has commit‐

ted $2 billion to purchase and distribute PPE among the provinces
and territories to provide those workers in health care and long-
term care with the supports they need.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: So it's not acceptable to ration PPE?
Hon. Filomena Tassi: At this stage we are amassing as much

personal protective equipment as we possibly can to reach the
needs that are there. I know that the Minister of Public Services and
Procurement—

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I understand that Ms. Thornton, who is in
charge of the PPE stockpile, was not even sure of how much PPE
was in the stockpile at the beginning of this pandemic. Considering
the shortages we've been having across Canada for health care
workers, which obviously puts them in serious danger, what grade
would you give PHAC on pandemic preparedness?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: In response to the issues that have been
raised with me, there are a couple of things.

First, we need to know what PPE is needed. I think PHAC has
been very good with that, giving guidance as to what is needed for
protection. Second, our government understands this. We want
those front-line workers protected, absolutely, which is why not on‐
ly did we invest $2 billion to get that PPE to protect those workers,
but we've also introduced a mobilization fund whereby companies
are coming forward and providing PPE—

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Yes, I was noticing that here in my riding.
They are asking businesses to come forward with their PPE because
there was nothing in the stockpile.

I'm wondering about the labour standards in regard to this. Do
you think the federal government needs to adjust its labour stan‐
dards and requirements for those working in long-term care facili‐
ties during the pandemic to ensure the protection of both their
workers and those living in long-term care facilities, yes or no?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: In long-term care, work refusals and
workplace safety are governed by provincial laws. On the federal
level, we have the Canada Labour Code, and that applies to all fed‐
erally regulated workers. If a worker goes into a situation and says
the workplace isn't safe, they can undertake a process to ensure
they are never forced to work in a dangerous work site.

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: Considering the fact that most of the
deaths are happening in seniors' care facilities, you're putting that
only on the province. Have you no role to play in the safety PPE of
those workers?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: No, I wouldn't say that. The Public Health
Agency of Canada has issued guidelines on standards, and the pre‐
miers of each of the provinces and territories have, in my mind, ac‐
cepted them. I think that's a fantastic start federally where they're
showing leadership and saying what they need to do. In addition to
that, we have provided $2 billion as a federal government.

On the point you made, I can appreciate that because we have the
same thing happening in my community where people who have
PPE and are able to offer it do so. More than that, it's asking com‐
panies that if they can retool, if they can do something a little dif‐
ferently, then do that.

● (1245)

Mrs. Tamara Jansen: I know Medicom was mentioned in one
of the committee meetings. They're going to be retooling, and I
don't know at what cost to Canadian taxpayers. They upped their
production of masks in their U.S. and French facilities back on
February 7 without any extra dollars. We hear a lot of talk about
Canadian companies retooling, but we're giving them money and
they won't even be able to start making those masks until, I think,
June. That was the information we had.

I'm really worried about that stockpile not having been properly
cared for. What grade would you give PHAC on its pandemic pre‐
paredness?

The Chair: Minister, we're out of time, so could you make the
answer very short.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: The stockpile is a different issue. We have
to go way above and beyond in this pandemic. We need to work to‐
gether in innovative ways, and I think our government is showing
strong leadership in this regard.

The Minister of Innovation has taken unprecedented steps, and I
want to thank Canadians—I've seen it in my own riding—who are
stepping forward, who are making changes to their companies on
their own dime and then retooling to provide the PPE. Yes, the gov‐
ernment will buy that PPE from them if they satisfy Health
Canada's standards, but Canadians are responding to this in an ab‐
solutely stellar way.

I want to assure you that this is all hands on deck. We are doing
everything we possibly can to ensure that every worker has the PPE
they need.

The Chair: Thank you, Minister, and thank you, Ms. Jansen.

Next we have Mr. Long for five minutes.

Mr. Wayne Long: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and good afternoon
from Saint John to all of my friends and colleagues.
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Minister Tassi, it's certainly great to see you. As you alluded to
earlier, we did a lot of great work on HUMA in our first term as
MPs. We did the poverty reduction study. We did the temporary
foreign workers study. We did a lot of significant studies that cer‐
tainly had a strong and meaningful impact on Canadians' lives.

I want to ask you a question, Minister, about essential workers.

Certainly, what we've seen over the last couple of months has
opened my eyes, raised my awareness and certainly raised my ap‐
preciation of front-line essential workers and the serious, essential
role they play in our economy. They're not just health care workers.
They're grocery store clerks, security people in the mall that my of‐
fice is in, taxi drivers, pharmacists, take-out workers, hardware
store workers and truck drivers. These workers are out there every
day, putting themselves in danger at times to ensure that Canadians
are fed, get supplies and are taken care of.

I believe it's important to acknowledge the important work that
these essential workers, these great Canadians, are doing, and how
they're contributing to our society and our country. Minister, can
you please elaborate on the federal government's plan to recognize
these amazing workers for their work on the front lines of the battle
against COVID-19?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: MP Long, thanks for that question.

I think it's very important that we take a moment to recognize the
times we're in and the dedication and commitment of workers
across this country. There are workers who have gone into this and
assumed roles where there might be some level of risk. I think of
health care workers. The pandemic has raised this to a whole other
level. Then we have other workers who now have this risk, some of
whom you've mentioned, whether they're driving trucks, stocking
shelves at the local grocery store or working at the checkout
counter so that we can put food on our table.

We want to show them that we appreciate what they're doing and
that we want to support them. These are absolutely unprecedented
times. We wanted to, as a federal government, demonstrate the sup‐
port and the gratitude and appreciation that we have.

The federal government has announced that we will be working
with provinces and territories to provide a top-up of salaries for
various essential service workers. This is something that is, again,
very collaborative. It's going to be worked out with each of the
provinces and territories. Ontario and Quebec, I think, sort of have
a framework. I don't know that it has actually been finalized, but
the idea here is that we want to recognize the heroic work. I'm very
happy that you've asked the question.

In addition to this—I think of, for example, some students who
are working at the local grocery store part time—we've also al‐
lowed workers who earn $1,000 or less to be able to collect the
emergency response benefit. I think this is really important, particu‐
larly for workers such as PSWs, who were working three positions
and are now down to one. They can earn $1,000 at their work and
still be eligible for the emergency response benefit.

The last thing I would say on this relates to the point that MP
Doherty brought up. It's about my conversations with stakeholders.
I have to tell you that my time is spent in dialogue and in conversa‐

tion, across party lines, with my PT partners in labour and industry.
I am getting input first-hand from these groups. There was a real
need to recognize the work that these front-line workers were do‐
ing.

● (1250)

Mr. Wayne Long: Thank you very much, Minister.

There are two groups that I didn't mention. In a previous life, I
used to work for a company called Canada Packers and then an
aquaculture company Stolt Sea Farm. Certainly, the front-line
workers in our beef plants across the country and seafood and fish
processing plants also—

The Chair: I'm sorry, Mr. Long, you're out of time.

Mr. Doherty is next for five minutes.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Thanks, Mr. Chair.

Minister, following on Mr. Long's comments, wouldn't you agree
that the number one thing we could be doing as parliamentarians
and you as the Minister of Labour is to ensure that our front-line
workers, our essential workers, those who are keeping us safe,
keeping us informed, keeping us healthy, keeping our supply chain
moving and our grocery stores stocked are working in safe and se‐
cure environments?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: My focus, MP Doherty, on this has been
about the health and safety of all of our workers.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Would you be agreeing with me then?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: My main priority and what I've heard in
all of my conversations has to do with two things. One is identify‐
ing what is needed, and the other is doing the best that we possibly
can in order to protect workers.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, what have you done in terms of
our federal prisons, federal prison workers, and the health and safe‐
ty of the Correctional Services guards as well as the, let's say,
guests who are staying in our federal prisons? There are 118 cases
in the Mission federal prison and over 300 cases nationwide. The
union is calling for assistance from the federal government. What
have you done to assist that?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: With respect to the situation with Mis‐
sion, I know that Correctional Services Canada brought experts in.
Minister Blair is the lead on that, but I am aware of the situation.
The experts were brought in, and changes were made in order to ac‐
commodate the issues that were identified by employees in order to
provide—
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Mr. Todd Doherty: I'm trying really hard not to interrupt you.
Minister, where do you step in? Where does your mandate step in,
and where do you do your job? The questions I've asked previously
you continually defer to other lead ministers, and I agree there are
other lead ministers, but when do your office and you step in to ful‐
fill your mandate?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Let me assure you that I'm working with
my colleagues on each of these issues. The letter that you referred
to, for example, with Minister Garneau.... We are working together.
With respect to public health and safety and corrections, I am work‐
ing with Minister Blair.

In answer to your question, yes, we are working together to get
the PPE and to help get those supports in place, but for the transport
issue, that's Transport Canada.

Finally let me say that if, for example, a Correctional Services
officer has an issue and says they don't feel that it is a safe work
site, they have the ability to make that complaint through the
Canada Labour Code.

● (1255)

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, we're still talking about receiving
PPE. We're over eight weeks, maybe even 11 weeks, into this pro‐
cess, and we still have not received the PPE. While we have Cana‐
dian operations that are trying to do their best to do that, we still
haven't received enough PPE, and we're still asking our front-line
workers to reuse and recycle.

Minister, do you feel that is a responsible way of handling a
global crisis?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: I would say in response to that question
that we are working extremely hard to assist all levels in order to
get them the PPE. PPE is being provided to various sectors, and I
am working with the Minister of Public Services and Procurement.
I have done assessments with respect to all the stakeholders that I
have identified and what PPE is required. FETCO, for example, has
provided me with a list and other union leaders have provided me
with lists, and we then respond to what is needed.

Mr. Todd Doherty: Minister, have you worked on any of the is‐
sues that have been brought forward with respect to our truckers
who are working under incredible conditions keeping our supply
chain going? There are no washrooms available for them. They are
not being provided with PPE along the routes. It's a well-publicized
issue, and I'm asking you if have you done anything for our long-
haul truckers who are helping to keep our stores stocked. Are they
receiving the attention that they require?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Yes. I'm very happy you asked that ques‐
tion. I have weekly calls with Monsieur Laporte of Teamsters
Canada and the trucking association. I have regular calls as well in
order to determine what the needs are.

In terms of rest stops, my team has made calls, as Minister Gar‐
neau has, in order to assist in having certain rest stops along all
highways open up so that truckers can have access to those rest
stops. Together, as I mentioned previously, we did have industry
and labour meet. A joint statement was issued with respect to how
we are working collaboratively and sharing information. I think

that's really important, because we have to know where the needs
are so that we can best respond to them.

So yes, we've done quite a bit in this regard. We'll continue to
work together in order to ensure that our truckers have the support
they need.

The Chair: Thank you, Minister, and thank you, Mr. Doherty.

Mr. Vaughan, you have five minutes, please.

Mr. Adam Vaughan: Thanks very much, Chair.

I'd just like to review some of the questions asked and get clear
answers on them.

In terms of the health guidelines, we heard about problems in
British Columbia, about how British Columbia labour laws are be‐
ing enforced or not enforced in old age homes or in seniors care. Is
that an area of exclusive provincial jurisdiction?

Hon. Filomena Tassi: It is. It's exclusive jurisdiction. In addition
to that, though, the Public Health Agency of Canada has worked
with the Minister of Health and the Minister of Seniors and provid‐
ed guidelines suggesting—

Mr. Adam Vaughan: But those guidelines don't compel a
provincial government to act in any particular way.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: That's right.

Mr. Adam Vaughan: They're simply frameworks for use.

Also, the allocation of masks in the health care system, in seniors
residences and also in homeless shelters is made by the provincial
B.C. government.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Correct.

Mr. Adam Vaughan: They decide whether or not a hospital is
prioritized over a seniors home, or a homeless shelter is prioritized
over a seniors home, or a seniors home is in fact prioritized over a
different provincial workplace.

● (1300)

Hon. Filomena Tassi: Yes, MP Vaughan, and thanks for raising
this. It's really about us working collaboratively. We as a federal
government want to provide the support, but it's up to each of the
provinces and territories to determine how that support is distribut‐
ed. We think that's important, because they are in each of the com‐
munities. They know their communities better than anyone else
does.

Mr. Adam Vaughan: In terms of the issues that were raised
around Quebec and overriding Quebec labour laws, or overriding
Quebec collective agreements, or overriding public service agree‐
ments with the Government of Quebec, we don't have the federal
authority to unilaterally override Quebec labour laws or override
collective agreements or tell the Premier of Quebec how to assign
public servants to which jobs. That is not an area of federal respon‐
sibility.
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Hon. Filomena Tassi: That's correct.
Mr. Adam Vaughan: In terms of airline workers, we're aware of

five airline workers who have contracted COVID. We're aware that
there are 200 in isolation. Are we aware of how much of that is re‐
lated to the repatriation of Canadians and the fact that they were
coming from areas with high infections and we were working night
and day to evacuate Canadians to safety? How many of those isola‐
tions are directly tied to rescuing Canadians and have nothing to do
with masks? Even if you had a mask, you would still be in isola‐
tion. The mask wouldn't prevent you from getting COVID. It may
prevent you from spreading it.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: MP Vaughan, that's an excellent question.
I don't have those exact details, but the point you're making is well
noted.

Mr. Adam Vaughan: On the issue of stockpiles—
The Chair: Mr. Vaughan, excuse me, but we need to adjourn be‐

cause of the demand on the resources of the House.

This will be your last question.
Mr. Adam Vaughan: Okay.

On the issue of PPE, while we set guidelines and we clearly have
a federal stockpile to share and distribute with the provinces, the
provinces also have a responsibility to maintain stockpiles as well.

Hon. Filomena Tassi: That's my understanding. We are doing
absolutely everything we can. Even though this is a provincial ju‐
risdiction matter, the federal government isn't quibbling about juris‐
dictions. We are working very hard to get as much PPE as we pos‐
sibly can and then provide it to our provincial and territorial part‐
ners.

Mr. Adam Vaughan: Thank you.
The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Vaughan.

We are now at the appointed hour. As I indicated, there are sig‐
nificant demands on House of Commons resources in order to keep
the committees moving.

Minister, thank you so much for your attendance.

Colleagues, thank you very much for this meeting. We won't be
apart very long. We'll see you on Monday.

The meeting is adjourned.

 







Published under the authority of the Speaker of
the House of Commons

Publié en conformité de l’autorité
du Président de la Chambre des communes

SPEAKER’S PERMISSION PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT
The proceedings of the House of Commons and its commit‐
tees are hereby made available to provide greater public ac‐
cess. The parliamentary privilege of the House of Commons
to control the publication and broadcast of the proceedings of
the House of Commons and its committees is nonetheless re‐
served. All copyrights therein are also reserved.

Les délibérations de la Chambre des communes et de ses
comités sont mises à la disposition du public pour mieux le
renseigner. La Chambre conserve néanmoins son privilège
parlementaire de contrôler la publication et la diffusion des
délibérations et elle possède tous les droits d’auteur sur
celles-ci.

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons
and its committees, in whole or in part and in any medium,
is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accu‐
rate and is not presented as official. This permission does not
extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial
purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this
permission or without authorization may be treated as copy‐
right infringement in accordance with the Copyright Act. Au‐
thorization may be obtained on written application to the Of‐
fice of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre
et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n’importe quel sup‐
port, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu’elle ne soit
pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n’est toutefois pas
permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d’utiliser les délibéra‐
tions à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit
financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou
non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une
violation du droit d’auteur aux termes de la Loi sur le droit
d’auteur. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur
présentation d’une demande écrite au Bureau du Président
de la Chambre des communes.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not
constitute publication under the authority of the House of
Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceed‐
ings of the House of Commons does not extend to these per‐
mitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs
to a committee of the House of Commons, authorization for
reproduction may be required from the authors in accor‐
dance with the Copyright Act.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne con‐
stitue pas une publication sous l’autorité de la Chambre. Le
privilège absolu qui s’applique aux délibérations de la Cham‐
bre ne s’étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu’une
reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité
de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d’obtenir de leurs au‐
teurs l’autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi
sur le droit d’auteur.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the
privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of
Commons and its committees. For greater certainty, this per‐
mission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or
questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in
courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right
and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a re‐
production or use is not in accordance with this permission.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges,
pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses
comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas
l’interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibéra‐
tions de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La
Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l’utilisa‐
teur coupable d’outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduc‐
tion ou l’utilisation n’est pas conforme à la présente permis‐
sion.

Also available on the House of Commons website at the
following address: https://www.ourcommons.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web de la Chambre des
communes à l’adresse suivante :

https://www.noscommunes.ca


